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CHARLOTTE COUNTY-PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

BICYCLE/PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC)
Minutes of the meeting held in a hybrid format on February 25, 2021 utilizing Microsoft Teams chat application and at the East Port Environmental Campus, Training Room B, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte, Florida 33980 
MEMBERS ATTENDING EITHER IN PERSON OR VIRTUALLY
K. Stephen Carter (Chair) Historical/Cultural (Virtual)
Robert Logan, Mid-County Representative

Ben Turner, West County Representative
Betty Staugler, South County Representative (Virtual)
Pauline Klein, Bicycle Club

David L. Allen, Mid-County Representative (Virtual)
James Wernicke, West County Representative

MEMBER ABSENT/VACANCY
Court Nederveld, South County Representative

Vacant, Bike Business Representative

ADVISORY AND OTHERS PRESENT

Deborah Chesna, FDOT
Fabiano Solano, City of Punta Gorda

Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works
Jesten Abraham, FDOT
Richard Oujevolk, FDOT
Patricia Huff, Adventure Cycling Association

Moe Lavasani, Caltran Engineering Group 

Matt Dockins, RK&K Consulting
Gary Harrell, MPO 

Laks Gurram, MPO

Sai Edara, MPO 

Gene Klara, MPO 
Call to Order & Roll Call
Chair Stephen Carter called the hybrid meeting to order at 2:04 p.m. 
2. Election of 2021 Officers
Gary Harrell stated that BPAC Bylaws require that a Chair and Vice Chair be elected at the first regularly scheduled meeting of each calendar year.  Mr. Harrell noted these Officer positions are for one -year terms.  Mr. Harrell then asked for nominations for BPAC Chair.

Bob Logan nominated Stephen Carter to serve as BPAC Chair.  There being no further nominations, Ben Turner moved to close the nominations, with Pauline Klein seconding. In a unanimous vote, Stephen Carter was elected BPAC Chair for 2021.

The gavel was returned to newly elected Chair Carter who opened the floor for nominations for BPAC Vice Chair.

Robert Logan nominated Ben Turner to serve as BPAC Vice Chair.  There being no further nominations, Pauline Klein moved to close the nominations, with Bob Logan seconding.  In a unanimous vote, Ben Turner was elected BPAC Vice Chair for 2021.

3.  Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no public comments on Agenda Items.
4. Chair’s Report
Chair Carter stated he would integrate his Report throughout the meeting as specific agenda topics are discussed.         
5.  Consent Agenda:  
 Approval of Minutes:  November 19, 2020 Meeting
Chair Carter asked the Committee to review and approve the Consent Agenda that consisted of the Minutes of the November 19, 2020 meeting.
A Motion was made by Bob Logan to approve the Consent Agenda. Betty Staugler seconded the Motion, and the Motion was approved unanimously.
6.  U.S. Bike Route Alignment-Patricia Huff 
Ms. Patricia Huff of the Adventure Cycling Association began her Power Point presentation by stating that the Association is a nonprofit member organization focused on inspiring, empowering and connecting people by bicycle.  Ms. Huff provided a history and background of the US Bicycle Route (USBR) System and noted that the Association has currently approximately 53,000 members.  Ms. Huff noted that currently there are approximately 14,800 miles of designated USBR currently in use, with a goal of 50,000+ miles when complete. Ms. Huff mentioned that USBR realignment include improved routes for cyclists and pedestrians, positive health and environmental impacts and increased economic development via bike tourism.  

Ms. Huff presented draft proposed alignments of USBR 15 in Charlotte and Lee Counties and noted that these route alignments will be revised in the future based on local public input, jurisdictional support, integration with existing and future facilities and plans and funding limitations.  Members offered many initial suggestions on the proposed route in Charlotte County including limited use of US 41 as a proposed Route, eliminate Taylor Rd. as a proposed Route, use existing City of Punta Gorda bike and trail facilities where possible and to consider routes along “quieter” roadways for improved rider safety and aesthetic value.  Future recommendations included Burnt Store Road as a viable route once the improvements are fully implemented in future years.  Ms. Huff noted that there will be ample opportunity to revise, improve and suggest alternative the USBR route going forward and that local agency and citizen input on route alignments will be the determinant in final route alignments.     
It is anticipated that Ms. Huff will attend the next BPAC meeting scheduled for June 17, 2021 and will revise proposed USBR routes based on BPAC Committee input and suggestions.    

7. Sun Trails Feasibility Study Update-Caltrans-EXP Inc.  
Using a Power Point presentation Moe Lavasani stated that Charlotte County received a SUN-Trail grant to conduct a Feasibility Study along the SR 776 corridor to link into Sarasota County.  He noted the Study limits are from the Myakka River Forest in Gulf Cove along SR 776 to the intersection of US41/Tamiami Trail in Port Charlotte. Mr. Lavasani discussed the current SUN Trail Program in Florida noting that the program provides funding for developing a statewide system of paved, multi-use trails for bicyclists and pedestrians.  Mr. Lavasani discussed the purpose and goals of the Study which are to provide connectivity to the Myakka State Forest, expand overall trail system connectivity, and facilitate jurisdictional and preferred route incorporating public input. Mr. Lavasani summarized existing conditions along segments of the study area and stated safety, traffic operational analysis and crash data will be utilized and integrated into the Study. 

Mr. Lavasani noted that elected officials have been interviewed and stakeholders have been solicited for their input for the Study and stated that two (2) public meetings will be held virtually in 2021 to solicit public participation by citizens and all interested parties.

Members noted that many of the “gaps” to connect the Study area to the Sun Trail system are in Sarasota County, and the City of North Port.  Members suggested that eventual regional integration with Sarasota County’s Legacy Trail are necessary to the Plan’s success with alternative assessments of routes and future conditions based on development integrated into the Study.          
	


8.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) District One Draft Tentative Work Program 

     FY 2021/2022-FY 2025/2026

Gary Harrell stated that the MPO Board and its Committees annually review FDOT’s Draft Tentative Work Program normally during BPAC’s November meeting.  Because of Covid-19 related delays FDOT’s Draft Tentative Work Program was released in January 2021 and is presented now.   Mr. Harrell stated that the MPO’s Technical Advisory Committee and Citizens’ Advisory Committee will be reviewing the Draft Tentative Work Program at their March 3, 2021 meetings.   

Mr. Harrell noted the Draft Tentative Work Program will form the basis for the MPO’s next Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) to be adopted and submitted to FDOT by July 15, 2021.    For federal funding to flow to the state and local governments, the TIP and FDOT’s Work Program must be consistent.  He also interjected that due to reduced gasoline tax revenues related to the Covid-19 pandemic the work program was “not robust”.  Mr. Harrell noted that most projects affected by reduced funding have been deferred a year and have not been deleted.  He further stated that the MPO’s top Project Priority, the reconstruction and improvements slated for Harbor View Road have been segmented into two sections with Melbourne St. to Date Street constituting one segment and Date Street to I-75 the other segment.  This is an important project as it includes adding bike lanes and sidewalks to the Harbor View Road corridor.
Mr. Harrell introduced FDOT’s Richard Oujevolk who provided a PowerPoint presentation on the Tamiami Trail (US 41) William Street to Peace River Bridge Repurposing Project that is part of the Draft Tentative Work Program.  Mr. Oujevolk began by discussing the projects history noting that originally the project was only a resurfacing project, but now includes maximizing the value of resurfacing projects to incorporate other positive transportation improvement elements.  Mr. Oujevolk noted that the goals in this repurposing endeavor include making transportation facilities in the City of Punta Gorda a more vibrant and attractive place and complement the diversity of housing/businesses by embracing walking and biking thereby encouraging strategic development. He stated this project will adhere to an accelerated project schedule that could half the time to final construction.  Mr. Oujevolk noted that the Lane Repurposing initiative is process driven with the City of Punta Gorda required to submit a formal request to FDOT to begin the process and culminating in a final decision emanating from FDOT Central Office in Tallahassee.  

Overall BPAC members were encouraged by this repurposing initiative as it related to improvements in bike and pedestrian safety and roadway improvements.      
9. 2021 Project Priorities-Discussion  
Gary Harrell stated that the MPO is required to annually develop a list of project priorities as part of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) process and to submit the list to FDOT. He noted that FDOT has asked that the initial priorities be submitted by February 12, 2021 in order to begin their review process. Mr. Harrell stated the final project priorities must be approved and submitted to FDOT by July 1, 2021. The MPO receives project candidates from the City of Punta Gorda and Charlotte County which include Highway projects, Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) projects, and Congestion Mitigation/Transportation System Management (CM/TSM) Box, and Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) projects.  
Mr. Harrell focused on the Transportation Alternatives aspect of the 2021 Project Priorities noting that the US 41 William St to the Peace River Bridge resurfacing (repurposing as described above) and the Harborwalk Phase II American Disability Act (ADA) ramps at the US 41 southbound bridge are recent changes to the project priority list. Mr. Harrell noted that although these projects were submitted last year they have been deferred a year but continue to move forward and were not deleted.  
10.  FDOT Bicycle/Pedestrian Coordinator Report
Ms. Chesna updated attendees on FDOT’s District One Active Transportation Plan. Ms. Chesna stated that this Active Transportation Plan is being reviewed for a number of measurable products and screening criteria. These include systemic safety data collection and analysis of crash data, roadway speed and lane data, and urban/suburban/rural location context classification. Plan update by Ms. Chesna continued as she described how multimodal projects will be prioritized including project feasibility requirements and Streetlight bicycle data analysis applications. Ms. Chesna noted the Plan continues in its development of a facility selection screening tool based on a pedestrian/bicycle facility decision tree matrix including demand and usage mapping parameters.  Ms. Chesna provided examples of the type of recommended bicycle and pedestrian goals envisioned as it relates to prioritizing project designs using the mapping tool parameters. Ms. Chesna identified the decision tree analysis to include the ranking of roadways by using the screening tool parameters. Ms. Chesna noted that gaps in specific roadways as it relates to bicycle and pedestrian use are being discussed and integrated into the Plan.  In closing Ms. Chesna noted that the Plan is now in Phase II development and review and will be finalized in mid-2021.

11.  Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda mentioned two bike/pedestrian projects currently underway.  These include improvements to a crosswalk on Quesada Ave and another at the intersection of Cape Haze Rd. and Gasparilla Rd.    
12.  City of Punta Gorda Report
Fabiana Solano described an issue identified by BPAC member James Wernicke on the US 41 Bridge northbound when leaving Laishley Park in Punta Gorda.  Mr. Wernicke noted that bicycles use the bike lane but stated it is very easy for a rider to get onto the pedestrian walk startling walkers along the trail.  He noted that approximately 1000 feet over the bridge there are signs on the light posts sending bicycles to the east side of the concrete barrier but there are no openings in the barrier wall to make the switch. Mr. Wernicke suggested that there should be some signage at the entrance to the Bridge bike lane noting where bicycles can and should be directed to separate them from walkers using the pedestrian walkway. 

Ms. Solano utilized a photo suggesting the construction of a path demarcating where bicycles would be directed to travel ensuring separation from pedestrians using the walkway.  Ms. Solano noted this path falls under the jurisdiction of FDOT and discussions to provide this pathway are underway.  Treatment to improve this could be part of the US 41 William Street to Peace River Bridge Repurposing Project presented previously.   
13.  Sheriff’s Office Report-Public Safety
The Sheriffs Office Report was presented by BPAC Chair Stephen Carter utilizing a Bicycle Pedestrian Accident Report dated February 19, 2021.  Mr. Carter noted that the report shows that of the 36 bicycle/pedestrian incidents half occurred between 8 a.m. and 4 p.m. with 75% of these incidents occurring on a weekday. Mr. Carter also noted the report reflected that over half of all incidents occurred during clear weather conditions and that 25 % of bicycle/pedestrian incidents occurred at night. 

Mr. Carter then reviewed the bicycle and pedestrian incidents that occurred in 2020 noting there were 131 such occurrences. Of this total number of incidents 5 were fatal with 3 occurring on I-75, one on US 41 and one on Riverside Drive.  Data indicates that most accidents occur on Tuesdays, with Thursday and Friday the next most frequent accident day.  The 2020 data also shows that approximately 70% of all accidents involving bicycles and pedestrians occur in predominately clear, daylight conditions, with more than half occurring between 8 a.m. and 4 p.m.  Mr. Carter noted that the months of January and February had the most accidents, with November and September next most prevalent. Of note Mr. Carter stated that 60% of these accidents did not occur at four-way or T-intersections.      
14.  Citizen Comments
There were no Citizen Comments

15. Staff Comments
Gary Harrell stated that until all BPAC members and advisory staff are vaccinated, meetings will be conducted both in-person and virtually for the foreseeable future.  Mr. Harrell stated he appreciated the patience of the Committee.
Lax Gurram thanked BPAC members and Advisory staff for all their effort, interest and professionalism in serving on the BPAC Committee.  Mr. Gurram noted these efforts are well appreciated. 
Gene Klara informed members that he will be retiring in May 2021 after more than 18 years of service to the MPO.  Mr. Klara stated that during his time serving as staff member on the BPAC Committee he has developed a genuine understanding of the issues, programs and efforts on the part of the biking and pedestrian community.  He thanked all members and Committee Advisors for their efforts, cooperation and input and stated it was a privilege to serve on the Charlotte County BPAC Committee.   
16. Member Comments
Members expressed their comments throughout the meeting and are noted throughout these minutes.  
17.  Adjournment
There being no further business, the hybrid meeting was adjourned by Chair Carter at 4:04 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled meeting BPAC meeting will be held on Thursday June 17, 2021.  

